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CCDI Annual General Meeting

May 18, 2004

Cambrian College, Sudbury

1.  Review of Feb. 19/04 Provincial Minutes-Motioned by Willona Blanche to 

Seconded by Irene Volinets.

2. LD ESF Renewal Applications for 2004-2005-All the LD ESF renewal applications have been submitted.  There has been no announcement made as yet about permanent funding.  It is unlikely that there will be additional money, but possibly some for projects.  Sault College has submitted a proposal so LD ESF will be at every college.

LOTF’s MTCU Contact Person- is now Karen Wheeler, not Paddy Buckley.  Karen can be reached at 416-325-2578 or via e-mail at Karen.wheeler@edu.gov.on.ca.

Other Issues and Concerns re: ESF-

Numbers of Students-Some institutions serviced more students than they contracted for.  Other institutions have students on waiting lists to access services of LS/AT.

Communications from LOTF- Virginia Nusca indicated that it is difficult to know how to respond to questions coming from our institutions re: continuation of funding, permanency of positions, status of transition programs as some of the communications from LOTF have been informal as opposed to formal.  Diane Thornhill said that Algonquin recently received an e-mail indicating that they could go ahead with their summer transition program, but they haven’t received anything official.  Clearer communication is needed from LOTF re: what we are to communicate to our institutions. Dawson indicated that establishing the permanency of the positions is important as the collective agreements have stipulations.  Also if the positions are viewed as temporary, staff may move on and good people will be lost to those positions.

Mobile Assessment Teams (MAT)-For those regions that have accessed the teams, there has been a reduction in the wait time for assessments to be conducted and for reports to be provided to the institutions.  Written assessment reports were provided within three to four weeks, but these would be preceded by verbal validation of the student’s status.  Willona Blanche indicated that sometimes things would be held up because students had to look at other resources ie extended health benefits plans prior to accessing MAT.  Irene Volinets indicated that to avoid this delay Centennial will pay up front for the assessments through the Accessibility and ES Funds.  Students who are eligible for the bursary will access it to pay the college back. Craig Barrett asked about a MAT for the other regions.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that LOTF seems to be of the opinion that there are lots of psychologists within the GTA available to do assessments.  Craig Barrett indicated that the costs can be prohibitive for students not eligible for OSAP.  This would not be the case if some of the bursary money could be set aside without attachment to OSAP for assessments.  Virginia Nusca suggested that the Central and Western regions along with their university counterparts meet with Eva Nichols to discuss what assessment services for these regions could look like.

Action:  Dawson Pratt and Toni Connolly will see that Eva Nichols is invited to the next provincial meeting.

3. CCSS Update- Dawson Pratt indicated that Pam Morel will attend the CCSS conference at Cambrian June 20-22/04 to present the Annual Report on behalf of CCDI.

Taskforces have been established to look at funding for part-time students, accessibility and the implications of the ODA on the College system, and to review the paper from the Ontario Human Rights Commission.

Burning Issues: Toni Connolly asked that CCSS request that we get some feedback from Kevin French re: LOTF and whether or not the ESF will be permanent.  Betty Freedlandt was asked if CCSS would go to the Ministry representative to determine the status of the ESF, the review of the Accessibility Funds and the funds for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Services.  

4. Tuition Fees Task Force-Craig Barrett indicated that a memo from ACAATO has gone to the Registrars’ Offices and has been posted on the CCDI listserv as a follow-up to the earlier request for students on a reduced program course load.  The Registrars Offices will be responsible for submitting the survey, but Disability Services Offices will be asked to collaborate in determining how the information will be collected.  Those on the task force felt that it would be okay for the Disability Services Offices to release to the Registrars’ Offices a list of students with disabilities by ID#.  In addition to numbers of students between 40-60%, this survey requests numbers below 40% as well as numbers carrying course loads of between 60-100%.  Once the information has been received, ACAATO will determine whether or not there will be a change in tuition policy for students with disabilities.  The deadline date for this information is June 30. 2004.

Discussion: The responsibility will be on Disability Services providers to     determine whether or not a student requires a reduced course load for disability related reasons.  Diane Thornhill commented that the Human Rights Code tells us that we are to take a disability at face value, but to determine whether or not a student requires a reduced load, we need to go by the OSAP definition and be more rigorous about validating the disability as permanent.  Dawson Pratt indicated that at the meeting with the Human Rights Commission they understood the need for documentation in order for us to advocate effectively for a student.  Their concern is that we don’t request more than what is necessary.  Craig Barrett indicated there is a need for more substantial proof where funding is involved.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay stated that the Human Rights Commission is aware that the BSWD is a different program and outside the guidelines.  Linda Zarwiney expressed concerns that this may tie our hands with respect to negotiating and being flexible in the provision of accommodations.  Virginia Nusca felt that accommodations would continue to need to be negotiated as in an employment situation.  Frank Walsh commented that with respect to reasonable education prescriptions the CCDI Faculty guide is helpful.  Based on what we know about the program and the disability we can determine reasonable accommodation.

5. AGM Update- Susan Alcorn-MacKay announced that there are 160 registrants.  This is the first time that the conference has been run in the northern region with the participation of the universities.  We were reminded about the opening of the hospitality suite.

6. AGM 2005- Jodie Russett announced that Loyalist will be hosting the AGM at the Isaiah Tubb Inn in Prince Edward County May 16, 17, 18, and 19th.  These dates will not conflict with Destination Success.  The theme for the conference will be “Advancing Excellence- Strategies for Success”.  Cathy O’Rourke had circulated a survey to CCDI at the February Provincial meeting re: workshop topics.  The survey is being circulated to OCC as well.  A bookmark was circulated with information about the conference.  Further details will be posted on the CCDI website.

            AGM 2006- Both Humber and Sheridan expressed an interest in hosting.

7. Accessibility/Barrier Free Task Force Update- Susan Alcorn-MacKay represents CCDI on the taskforce.  It is an ACAATO driven task force.  The task force is to review the ODA and assess its’ impact on the college system.

8. CADSPPE Updates-Susan Alcorn-MacKay has been the Ontario representative.  She will be the incoming treasurer.  She will be replaced by a person from Queen’s as they seem to want to alternate the representation between colleges and universities.  Craig Barrett expressed an interest in being on the committee for 2006-2007 when it will be the colleges turn to have representation.  For CADSPPE membership, membership in CACUSS is necessary.  Our institutions may have memberships.

9.   Update NORAC- Susan Alcorn-MacKay reported that Jean Marc Bouchard has

            been hired as the director.  He has an extensive background and is registered as a

psychologist in both Ontario and Quebec.  He will be the next president of the     College of Psychologists.  The Northern model will use 20-25 local practitioners to conduct assessments.  It is anticipated that assessments will be completed with in a shorter time frame with less of a waiting period.

10. MTCU Update-Eydie Troper forwarded a report (see attached).  There has been no follow-up report from Kevin French re: the regional discussion meetings.  Jeff Howie asked about the due date and format for the annual reports.  Dawson Pratt believes that the format will be the same as last year’s and that the submission date will be September.

11. BSWD Changes/Updates-Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that the BSWD will no longer be considered a taxable benefit as of 2005.  T4As will be issued for the last time at the end of this year.  

12. French Colleges Report- Denise Bellehumeur announced that the assessment tools have been translated into French and that norming will be completed in 2005.  The tools will be made available to the regional assessment centres.

13. Faculty Guides- Craig Barrett inquired as to whether or not CCDI would consider paying to have the Faculty Guides reprinted.  As the Guide is available on the website the decision was made that individual colleges could reproduce it as needed.

Action:  Toni Connolly will see if the cover is available electronically and   forward it to Ted Morrison for posting on the CCDI website.

14. MID Motion/Discussion-Virginia Nusca indicated that at the executive meeting the consensus was that provision of service to these students would be left up to the discretion of each college where students meet the admission requirements. 

Discussion:  Sometimes when these students are reassessed they meet the criteria   for a specific learning disability so a reassessment is important.  With the designation of M.I.D. they would not be eligible for ESF.  Sometimes these students can benefit from accessing accommodations, but it is important that they understand that programs will not be modified.  If they are unsuccessful, they may need to consider other program options or be guided towards appropriate employment opportunities. Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that there is no consistency with respect to the designation and the services provided by the school boards.  Diane Thornhill stated that the boards recognize it, but it is not recognized in the DSM-IV.  Some are eligible for ODSP.  Shelley Reynolds stated that perhaps the boards are less likely to hone in because of legality issues whereas private practice practitioners will provide more specifics. (See attached summary from Virginia Nusca.)

15. Glenn Crombie Memorial Award Recipient- Sandra Hornby announced that Judith Wintonyk from Sheridan College Institute of Technology and Advanced Learning will be this year’s recipient.  Judith is a registrant at this year’s conference.

16. New CCDI Award 2004 Recipient- Dawson Pratt announced that Marguerite Wales will be this year’s recipient.  Marguerite sends her regrets as she is unable to attend this year’s AGM due to personal matters, but she looks forward to attending future conferences.

17. Treasurer’s Report- Jim Chalmers indicated that all colleges have paid their annual membership dues and that the CCDI budget is healthy.

18. Reports from SIG Committees-
            Deaf and Hard of Hearing SIG- report from Lois Wey was distributed.

LD SIG- Pam Morel reported on the survey for LD Documentation and Services. There is no consistency among the 21 colleges that responded so the SIG used the most common practices reported in the survey to draft guidelines for LD Documentation and Services Provided.  Marian Mainland assisted by sharing priorities with respect to when assessment ought to be updated.  Three levels of documentation were then identified along with a list of services that could be provided.  When there is no documentation or no diagnosis Conestoga has found that when the Delta Screener is used 95% of students referred for assessments are coming back with learning disabilities confirmed.  The SIG will look at how its effectiveness can be tracked across the system.

Those at level 1 Documentation would receive temporary or interim accommodations for one semester.  Level 2 there is a diagnosis but an updated assessment is needed.  Students would have full access to services, but again this would be temporary until an updated assessment is completed.  Those at level 3 would be given access to full services.  It is important that students planning to sit provincial licensing exams be aware that this is the level of documentation that will be required.  Students who avoid having assessments done would have services terminated.

Transcription SIG- Sandra Hornby reported that the next meeting of the Ministry provincial steering committee will be June 4, 2004.

Technology SIG- Ted Morrison indicated that the latest newsletter has been forwarded to each college and that it is also available online.  Additions to the website include the orientation manual for the Delta Screener.  There is now a French version of the website.

AT&T Natural Voices Speech Engine-Craig Barrett asked what the interest in purchasing this would be, that it could be purchased at a lesser price if a number of institutions were interested.

Action: The Technology SIG will determine each institution’s interest in purchasing along with how many copies.  They will speak with IDIA as well to see if they would be interested.

Mental Health SIG-Virginia Nusca circulated a survey to get some sense as to what services are available at our institutions and to determine what issues there are with respect to addressing the needs of these students.  The survey will go to the OCC group as well as there is need for collaboration among the two groups.  Often it is counselors who provide the counseling.  

Action:  Return the survey to Virginia before the end of the conference.

The CMHA is publishing a book on services for students with mental illnesses at          the post-secondary level. The SIG has reviewed the chapter outlines.  The book will be available in the summer. It will be a useful resource for us. The SIG will keep us up to date on the progress of the manual

Transition SIG- Jim Chalmers announced that there will be a conference in the north on June 4-5 of 100 participants.  One of the outcomes of the transition conference will be a seamless transition document.  Jim will present this at the October/November provincial meeting.

       
Financial SIG- Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that there were no updates.

Data Collection- Craig Barrett announced that the deadline for submission is June 15/04.  He reminded us that multiples are to be included under the category of the primary disabling condition.  There is a column at the end of the collection sheet to record the total number of multiples, but this number will not be added to the total.

19.  
Other Issues and Agenda Items-

Draft Code of Ethics and Standards of Practice for Learning Strategists and  Assistive Technologists -Included in the certificate program for Learning Strategists and Assistive Technologists is a course- Professionalism and Ethical Practices.  Participants examined codes of ethics of other organizations and created their own personal code of ethics. Susan would like us to review it to see that it is what we want them to espouse. Is it something that we would want to put on the website as association standards?  Frank Walsh asked if it could be a foundation for all Disability Service providers.  Pam Morel indicated that the LD SIG would be willing to rework it for all so that we would have something complementary to the OCC Standards of Practice and Code of Ethics.  Toni Connolly suggested that it could be an initiative for next year.

Action:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay will put the Code of Ethics created by the LS/ATs out on the listserv.

Update on On-Line Courses Learning Strategist/Assistive Technologist--Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that 130-150 LS/AT have completed the certificate.  It was the Ministry’s decision that they would receive a certificate. Participants have included elementary school teachers as well as individuals running their own businesses. There will be a fall startup.  If other colleges are interested in assisting in running courses, they can let Susan Alcorn-MacKay know.
Research Initiatives- Dawson Pratt indicated that funding is available through CCDI for research initiatives that will benefit the system.  Toni Connolly indicated that this is stated on page 7 of the Orientation for Success binder.

Action:  A template will go out on the listserv and interested individuals can submit proposals to the executive one month prior to the next provincial meeting.

Reimbursement for Conference Call Costs- Dawson Pratt indicated that SIG chairs may seek reimbursement from CCDI for costs incurred for teleconferences.

20.      
New Executive:

  
Chair- Toni Connolly

 
Chair-elect- Virginia Nusca

  
Past Chair- Dawson Pratt

  
Treasurer- Jim Chalmers

  
Secretary- Sandra Hornby

  
Eastern Region Rep.- Willona Blanche

  
Western Region Rep.-TBA

  
Northern Region Rep.-Pam Morel

  
Central Region Rep.- Lorene Stanwick

  
Next Provincial Meeting:  TBA
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Ted Morrison
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Cambrian College
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Fleming College
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George Brown College
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Sheridan College
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Centennial College
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Canadore College
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Confederation College
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Durham College

Willona Blanche


Durham College

Bonnie Dawe



Lambton College

Craig Barrett



Humber College

Alison West Armstrong

Algonquin College

Karima Lacene


Algonquin College

Diane Thornhill


Algonquin College

Esther Hendry



Georgian College

Linda Zarwiney


Georgian College

Marian Mainland


Conestoga College

Pam Morel



Cambrian College

Susan Alcorn Mackay


Cambrian College

Toni Connolly



Algonquin College

Betty Freedlandt


Georgian College

Regrets:
Lois Wey



Fanshawe College

Judy Harvey



CCSS Rep.

Eydie Troper



MTCU

REPORT FROM EYDIE TROPER MTCU REP.

Report on the Feedback from the Disability Review

I don't know what's taking the time to get the report out.  I know it's being translated into French, so that may be the reason. 

Update on the Canada Study Grant for Students with Permanent Disabilities

The federal Budget 2004 announcement stated that "the budget proposes to create a new deduction for disability supports, which will allow expenses in respect of disability supports to be deducted from income if they are incurred for education or employment purposes. As a result, income used to pay for these expenses will not be taxed and will not affect income-tested benefits."

Apparently, until the Income Tax Act is amended to make all this possible, it is business as usual and institutions are required to continue issuing T4A slips. 

Staffing Changes at the Ministry

Shamira Madhany has been appointed Director of the Colleges Branch.  Most recently, Shamira was Senior Manager of the Access to Professions and Trades Unit in the Training Division and, in her position there, worked with occupational licensing bodies, colleges, universities, employers and community organizations.  Shamira started on May 10.

Jessica Hill, the Assistant Deputy Minister, Postsecondary Education, has been appointed Deputy Minister at the Ministry of Children and Youth Services.  Kevin French, Director of the Universities Branch will be Acting ADM until a successor is appointed.

Review of the Postsecondary Education System

In a memo sent to colleges in early April explaining the tuition freeze, Minister Chambers announced that there would be a review of the postsecondary system over the summer.  The objectives are:

*
system-wide cooperation and collaboration;

*
priority funding for programs that meet the objectives;

*
financial assistance for students (tuition set aside);

*
enrolment targets;

*
performance information and monitoring that will ensure that objectives are met; and,

*
streamlined reporting requirements.

(I saw a news article in the Toronto Star this morning stating that Bob Rae will be leading this review.  By the meeting date, there may be more information.  In fact, you'll probably have lots more to discuss about the Budget after it's announced on the 18th.  Can't recall if that's before or after the general meeting.

In any event, have a great meeting.  Please pass on my regards to everyone.  

Eydie Troper 

Sr. Policy Advisor

Colleges Branch Ministry of Training, Colleges and Universities

PROVISION OF DISABILITY SERVICES 

TO STUDENTS WITH MID

Summary of Discussion at

2004 CCDI AGM

May 2004

1. It was agreed that when discussing providing disability services to students with MID, we were talking about students who had met the admission requirements of a college program.

2. Students with MID were defined as those whose intellectual functioning fell in the Borderline range (i.e., IQ= 70-79), although it was recognized that some students functioning in the Extremely Low range of intellectual ability (i.e., IQ < 70) might also be identified as MID especially if they did not meet the adaptive functioning deficits necessary for a diagnosis of a Developmental Disability.  There was no consensus about whether or not MID was a bona fide disability.  For example, MID is not a ‘diagnosis’ as such in the DSM-IV.  However, the Human Rights Code does not require that a disability have formal status as a ‘diagnosis’ in order to be considered a disability; it has to be disabling to the individual in order to qualify.  It was agreed that the cognitive delays experienced by individuals with MID could be considered disabling in a post-secondary setting.

3. It was recognized that students with MID are a diverse group of students with variability in talents as well as needs, and that it was not always the case that students with MID could not be successful in a college program.  In addition, the decision to provide disability services is based on whether or not a student has a disability and not on whether it is judged that they might be successful in his/her program of choice.  It was felt that each institution should decide whether or not they will consider students with MID to have a disability, and thus, whether or not to provide services.  

4. Pam Morel circulated an information sheet regarding types of accommodations and services which might be helpful to students with MID.  It was agreed that, as with other disability groups, the decision about what accommodations and services to provide to students with MID is a very individual one, dependant on the strengths and needs of the individual as well as on the demands of their college program.  

5. If a student were determined to need a disability-related service, and there was a cost associated with that service, then consideration could be given to using the BSWD to cover those costs.  For example, if a student benefits from a service such as course specific tutoring, then providing that service could make an important contribution to that student’s success.  If a student obtains a BSWD service and does not benefit from it, then it may not make sense to continue to use the BSWD for that service.  Using the BSWD to cover the cost of an assessment to verify or update a disability could be a very beneficial use to the student, especially in order to rule out a learning disability.  It was left that each institution would weigh the individual circumstances of a student with MID in order to determine whether and how to use the BSWD.

